

AMERICAN **OSTEOPATHIC** ASSOCIATION

ACCREDITATION REQUIREMENTS FOR CATEGORY 1 CME SPONSORS

BUREAU OF OSTEOPATHIC EDUCATION

American Osteopathic Association 142 E. Ontario St. Chicago, IL 60611-2864 October 5, 2023

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Contents

Updates Effective January 1, 2023	2
Section I: Who May Apply	3
Section II: Quality Guidelines for CME Activities	4
A. Core Competencies	
B. Practice Gap Analysis	4
C. Educational Objectives	5
D. Outcomes Measurement	5
E. Standards for Integtrity and Independece	6
F. Administrative Requirements for CME Sponsors	10
G. Faculty	11
H. Online CME Activities	
I. CME Category and Activity Descriptions	13
Section III: Requirements of CME Sponsors	20
Section IV: Document Survey Procedure	22
Section V: Document Survey Evaluation Methodology	23
Section VI: Accreditation	25
Section VII: Complaints	26
Section VIII: Reconsiderations and Appeals	
Section IX: On-Site Program Survey	29
Appendix A: Application Form for Category 1 Sponsor Accreditation	
Appendix B: Sample Information	35
Appendix C: Sample Commercial Support Form	
Appendix D: Faculty Disclosure Form	
Appendix E: Random On-site Visit Guidelines	
GLOSSARY	41

Updates Effective January 1, 2023

Торіс	Previous Requirement(s)	Updated Requirement(s) or General Information
Osteopathically Distinct CME Definition:	No previous formal definition	Osteopathically distinct CME is evidence or practice-based medical education which includes the body of knowledge and skills essential to the osteopathic profession and patient care and integrates osteopathic tenets and philosophy.
AOA Accredited Category 1 CME Faculty Requirement:	At least 50% of the total educational credits must be presented by osteopathic physicians. For up to 10% of this 50%, CME Sponsors may count non- DOs who serve as full-time faculty or core faculty in programs with Osteopathic Recognition.	At least 50% of the total educational credits must be presented by osteopathic physicians. For up to 10% of this 50%, CME Sponsors may count non-DOs who serve as full-time faculty or core faculty in programs with Osteopathic Recognition. The remaining professionals may include subject matter experts approved by an educational planning committee.
Curriculum Requirement for Osteopathically Distinct CME:	At least one learning objective be aligned with an osteopathic core competency	CME activities must address one or more of the AOA seven core competencies (current requirement as of January 2022) or one of the five osteopathic models with attention to the tenets.
Adoption of the ACCME Standards for Integrity and Independence Marketing	See Section II: Quality Guideline	
Disclosures	See Section II: Quality Guidelines for CME ActivitiesSee Section II: Quality Guidelines for CME Activities	
Commercial Support	See Section II: Quality Guideline	es for CME Activities

Section I: Who May Apply

Institutions must meet the following standards to be considered for accreditation by the Bureau of Osteopathic Education.

- 1. The institution must have an osteopathic affiliation:
 - a. State societies and their component societies must be chartered by the AOA House of Delegates.
 - b. Specialty colleges and their component societies must be chartered by the AOA House of Delegates.
 - c. Colleges of Osteopathic Medicine (including branch campuses) must have accreditation by the Commission on Osteopathic College Accreditation (COCA) and have graduated its first class or received pre-accreditation status by COCA.
 - d. Osteopathic non-practice affiliates (foundations, alumni groups, philanthropic organizations) chartered by the AOA House of Delegates.
 - e. Healthcare facilities with at least one osteopathic physician on staff.
- 2. Complete and submit an application for CME accreditation, along with an application fee of \$2,500.

Special Notes:

An accredited CME Sponsor may not transfer or assign its accreditation status to another entity. However, it may co-sponsor a Category 1 CME activity with another agency, who will be termed "providers." When co-sponsoring with a provider, it is the CME Sponsor's responsibility to ensure that the activity follows the AOA Category 1 CME requirements.

A CME Sponsor must make a new application for accreditation as a Category 1 CME Sponsor if it has a significant change in its organizational structure, including but not limited to the purchase, sale, divestiture, merger, or acquisition of the CME Sponsor. A change in the name of the CME Sponsor without other organizational changes is not considered a significant change in the organizational structure and does not require a new application. However, the CME Sponsor must notify the AOA BOE of such a name change.

Section II: Quality Guidelines for CME Activities

The purpose of accreditation is to ensure that all activities presented by AOA-accredited Category 1 CME Sponsors are developed appropriately according to the planning, design, implementation, and evaluation standards contained in this document.

The purpose of continuing medical education (CME) is to enhance the physician's ability to care for patients. It is the responsibility of the CME Sponsor of a CME activity to ensure that the educational activity is designed primarily for that purpose, regardless of the support received from outside agencies. It is the responsibility of the CME Sponsor to ensure that activities adhere to the AOA accreditation standards.

CME activities must meet the following requirements:

A. Core Competencies

CME activities must address one or more of the AOA seven core competencies, or the osteopathic tenents.

- Osteopathic Principles and Practice;
- Medical Knowledge and Its Application into Osteopathic Medical Practice;
- Osteopathic Patient Care;
- Interpersonal and Communication Skills in Osteopathic Medical Practice
- Professionalism in Osteopathic Medical Practice
- Osteopathic Medical Practice-Based Learning and Improvement
- System-Based Osteopathic Medical Practice

Osteopathic Tenets:

- The body is a unit; the person is a unit of body, mind, and spirit.
- The body is capable of self-regulation, self-healing, and health maintenance.
- Structure and function are reciprocally interrelated.
- Rational treatment is based upon an understanding of the basic principles of body unity, self-

regulation, and the interrelationship of structure and function.

In order to document this requirement, the AOA requires that at least one learning objective be aligned with an osteopathic core competency and/or an osteopathic tenet. This can be documented on the practice gap analysis, or elsewhere, and will be requested when an activity is selected for review by the AOA.

See the template on Osteopathic.org for a complete example and definitions of each competency.

B. Practice Gap Analysis

CME Sponsors shall systematically identify the practice gaps of prospective participants and use that information in planning CME activities.

Accreditation Manual for CME Sponsors

Practice gap analysis must be:

- a. Conducted on an annual basis for repeated activities.
- b. Produced for each topic.
- c. Based on current data and analysis.
- d. Documented with at least one evidenced-based source.

Activities exempt from providing a practice gap analysis include:

- a. OMM/OMT/OPP.
- b. Activities addressing non-clinical core competencies (professionalism, communications, systems-based practice).
- c. Faculty development activities.
- d. State licensure requirements, such as risk management.
- e. Board preparation courses.
- f. Topics for which the AOA has specific policy endorsing or encouraging CME (need only refer to the specific policy e.g., Inhalation of Volatile Substances; Teenage Alcohol Abuse; and Training on Extended Release-Long Acting (ER/LA) Opioid Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategy (REMS), Stimulant Abuse, and sex and gender-based medicine.

Examples of practice gap analysis tools include:

- a. Medical Audit (Identifying Needs)
 - i. Develop criteria of excellence
 - ii. Collect and summarize data
 - iii. Analyze and interpret data
- b. Pre-Test item analysis (Identified Needs)
- c. Self-Assessment (Identified Needs and Physician Perceived Needs)
- d. Questionnaire (Physician Perceived Needs)

C. Educational Objectives

CME Sponsors shall develop learning objectives, based on identified gaps in knowledge, for each CME topic. The objectives shall state what physician knowledge, skills and attitudes are impacted or mastered by the conclusion of the activity, such as the correction of outdated knowledge and acquisition of new knowledge in specific areas, the mastering of new skills, or the changing of attitudes or habits.

CME Sponsors shall use the objectives developed for an educational activity to select the content and design the educational methods for that activity. Bloom's Taxonomy Action Verbs list is an excellent source for writing and developing learning objectives.

https://teachingcommons.stanford.edu/resources/course-preparation-resources/course-design-aids/bloom%E2%80%99s-taxonomy-educational-objectives

D. Outcomes Measurement

An outcomes measurement of the effectiveness of an activity shall be conducted. No CME shall be awarded for this activity. This can be conducted by survey following the activity <u>or</u> by a simple question or series of questions such as "List at least one thing you learned from this activity;" or

Accreditation Manual for CME Sponsors Page 5 "will you implement anything learned from this activity into your practice? If so, what, and how? If not, why not?" as a component of your activity evaluation.

E. Standards for Integrity and Independence

The American Osteopathic Association has formally adopted the ACCME's Standards for Integrity and Independence. These standards "are designed to ensure that accredited continuing education serves the needs of patients and the public, is based on valid content, and is free from commercial influence." (Accme.org)

This section includes a summary of the Standards, as well as action steps AOA CME sponsors can take to ensure alignment. Additional resources are also provided. For an interactive summary of the Standards and the information presented below, <u>please click here</u>.

• Note: <u>While the official release of the Standards</u> from the ACCME includes a section of the type of organizations that can become ACCME accredited providers, the AOA is NOT adopting this criteria. The eligibility criteria to become an accredited AOA CME Sponsors is not changing and is listed on page 3 of this manual.

Standard 1: Ensure Content is Valid

1. All recommendations for patient care in accredited continuing education must be based on current science, evidence, and clinical reasoning, while giving a fair and balanced view of diagnostic and therapeutic options.

2. All scientific research referred to, reported, or used in accredited education in support or justification of a patient care recommendation must conform to the generally accepted standards of experimental design, data collection, analysis, and interpretation.

3. Although accredited continuing education is an appropriate place to discuss, debate, and explore new and evolving topics, these areas need to be clearly identified as such within the program and individual presentations. It is the responsibility of accredited providers to facilitate engagement with these topics without advocating for, or promoting, practices that are not, or not yet adequately based on current science, evidence, and clinical reasoning.

4. Organizations cannot be accredited if they advocate for unscientific approaches to diagnosis or therapy, or if their education promotes recommendations, treatment, or manners of practicing healthcare that are determined to have risks or dangers that outweigh the benefits or are known to be ineffective in the treatment of patients.

Action Items: None

Standard 2: Prevent Commercial Bias and Marketing in Accredited Continuing Education

Accredited continuing education must protect learners from commercial bias and marketing.

1. The accredited provider must ensure that all decisions related to the planning, faculty selection, delivery, and evaluation of accredited education are made without any influence or involvement from the owners and employees of an ineligible company.

2. Accredited education must be free of marketing or sales of products or services. Faculty must not actively promote or sell products or services that serve their professional or financial interests during accredited education.

3. The accredited provider must not share the names or contact information of learners with any ineligible company or its agents without the explicit consent of the individual learner.

Action Items:

- Implement (or continue with) a process to ensure CME is free from all promotion.
- Look through contracts and processes to ensure learner names are not shared with ineligible companies without their explicit permission.

Standard 3: Identify, Mitigate, and Disclose Relevant Financial Relationships

The following steps must be taken when developing your activity:

- 1. Collect information- all financial relationships with ineligible companies within the prior 24 months.
- 2. Exclude owners or employees of ineligible companies from controlling content or participating as planners or faculty.
- 3. Identify relevant financial relationships.
- 4. Mitigate relevant financial relationships.
- 5. Disclose all relevant financial relationships to learners.

Action Items:

Update CME disclosure policy and form:

- You can use the AOA's disclosure form if desired.
 - Removal of request for spouse/partner
 - Increase from past 12 months to 24

Implement process for mitigating relevant financial relationships. <u>See page 6 of the ACCME's</u> <u>Toolkit for the Standards for Integrity and Independence in Accredited Continuing Education for</u> <u>more details.</u>

Standard 4: Manage Commercial Support Appropriately

Standard 4 applies only to accredited continuing education that receives financial or in-kind support from ineligible companies.

If you choose to accept commercial support, you are responsible for ensuring that the education remains independent of the ineligible company and that the support does not result in commercial bias or commercial influence in the education.

- 1. Decision-making and disbursement: The accredited sponsor must make all decisions regarding the receipt and disbursement of the commercial support.
 - a. Ineligible companies must not pay directly for any of the expenses related to the education or the learners.
 - b. The accredited sponsor may use commercial support to fund honoraria or travel expenses of planners, faculty, and others in control of content for those roles only.
 - c. The accredited sponsor must not use commercial support to pay for travel, lodging, honoraria, or personal expenses for individual learners or groups of learners in accredited education.
 - d. The accredited sponsor may use commercial support to defray or eliminate the cost of the education for all learners.
- 2. Agreement: The terms, conditions, and purposes of the commercial support must be documented in an agreement between the ineligible company and the accredited sponsor. The agreement must be executed prior to the start of the accredited education. An accredited sponsor can sign onto an existing agreement between an accredited sponsor and a commercial supporter by indicating its acceptance of the terms, conditions, and amount of commercial support it will receive.
- 3. Accountability: The accredited provider must keep a record of the amount or kind of commercial support received and how it was used, and must produce that accounting, upon request, by the accrediting body or by the ineligible company that provided the commercial support.
- 4. Disclosure to learners: The accredited provider must disclose to the learners the name(s) of the ineligible company(ies) that gave the commercial support, and the nature of the support if it was in-kind, prior to the learners engaging in the education. Disclosure must not include the ineligible companies' corporate or product logos, trade names, or product group messages.

Action Items:

- Review Standard 4 in its entirety and understand restrictions around using commercial support for individual learners or groups of learners.
- Ensure disclosure of commercial support from ineligible companies is shared with learners before activity begins (in print, on screen, etc.).

Standard 5: Manage Ancillary Activities Offered in Conjunction with Accredited Continuing Education

Standard 5 applies only when there is marketing by ineligible companies or nonaccredited education associated with the accredited continuing education.

Accredited providers are responsible for ensuring that education is separate from marketing by ineligible companies—including advertising, sales, exhibits, and promotion—and from nonaccredited education offered in conjunction with accredited continuing education.

Accredited providers are responsible for ensuring that education is separate from marketing by ineligible companies—including advertising, sales, exhibits, and promotion—and from nonaccredited education offered in conjunction with accredited continuing education.

1. Arrangements to allow ineligible companies to market or exhibit in association with accredited education must not:

- a. Influence any decisions related to the planning, delivery, and evaluation of the education.
- b. Interfere with the presentation of the education.
- c. Be a condition of the provision of financial or in-kind support from ineligible companies for the education.

2. The accredited provider must ensure that learners can easily distinguish between accredited education and other activities.

a. Live continuing education activities: Marketing, exhibits, and nonaccredited education developed by or with influence from an ineligible company or with planners or faculty with unmitigated financial relationships must not occur in the educational space within 30 minutes before or after an accredited education activity. Activities that are part of the event but are not accredited for continuing education must be clearly labeled and communicated as such.

b. Print, online, or digital continuing education activities: Learners must not be presented with marketing while engaged in the accredited education activity. Learners must be able to engage with the accredited education without having to click through, watch, listen to, or be presented with product promotion or product-specific advertisement.

c. Educational materials that are part of accredited education (such as slides, abstracts, handouts, evaluation mechanisms, or disclosure information) must not contain any marketing produced by or for an ineligible company, including corporate or product logos, trade names, or product group messages.

d. Information distributed about accredited education that does not include educational content, such as schedules and logistical information, may include marketing by or for an ineligible company.

3. Ineligible companies may not provide access to, or distribute, accredited education to learners. <u>Action Items:</u>

- Develop a process to easily distinguish CME from non-CME (agenda, sign placement).
- <u>Understand the 30-minute rule.</u>

F. Administrative Requirements for CME Sponsors

Administrative responsibilities of CME Sponsors include:

- 1. Tracking and maintaining attendance records.
- 2. Ensuring appropriate facilities and equipment are provided to enable the faculty to teach effectively.
- 3. Marketing materials utilizing the following language for advertising AOA Category 1-A CME activity:

The [name of CME Sponsor] is accredited by the American Osteopathic Association to provide osteopathic continuing medical education for physicians.

The [name of the CME Sponsor] designates this activity for a maximum of [number] AOA Category 1-A credits and will report CME and specialty credits commensurate with the extent of the physician's participation in this activity.

- 4. CME Sponsors shall provide evidence that the physician attended the educational activity, including the number of credits earned for each CME activity. Examples of adequate evidence include signed (including electronic signatures) attestation forms or electronic check-in software or apps.
- 5. Advertising and promotion of CME activities must be carried out in a responsible fashion, clearly displaying the educational objectives of the activity; the nature of the audience that may benefit from the activity; the cost of the activity to the participant, the items covered by the cost; the amount of CME credit that can be earned in compliance with the *AOA CME Guide*; and the credentials of the faculty.
- 6. The participants must be provided with a certificate or some other document attesting to the satisfactory completion of the CME activity, at the end of the activity or upon request. The certificate can be accessed via an online portal.
- 7. The CME Sponsor must have a written grievance policy as well as mechanism for providing fee refunds.
- 8. The CME Sponsor must encourage adequate activity participant evaluation.
- 9. The Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has ruled that a CME Sponsor that demonstrates administrative hardship may allow a third party to handle the financial arrangements for a CME activity. The AOA Board of Trustees determined that CME Sponsors having two (2) or fewer full-time equivalent staff would be considered as having administrative hardship (Resolution 26 (M/95)).

Accreditation Manual for CME Sponsors

Page 10

11. Minimum credit requirements and determining CME credits.

Activities must provide a minimum of 0.25 credits to be eligible for CME credit. CME credits will be applied in $\frac{1}{4}$ (0.25) credit increments.

Partial credits will be awarded as follows:

Length of Activity in Minutes	Credits
10-23 (minutes)	0.25
24-37	0.50
38-52	0.75
53-69	1.00

Examples:

- 45 minutes would be awarded 0.75 CME credits
- 1 hour 9 minutes would be awarded 1.00 CME credits
- 1 hour 20 minutes would be awarded 1.25 CME credits
- 12. CME Sponsors offering educational activities that repeat essentially the same information each time must meet AOA Standards.

G. Faculty

At least 50% of the total educational credits must be presented by osteopathic physicians. For up to 10% of this 50%, CME Sponsors may count non-DOs who serve as full-time faculty or core faculty in programs with Osteopathic Recognition. The remaining professionals may include subject matter experts approved by an educational planning committee.

The AOA Bureau of Osteopathic Education has been authorized by the AOA Board of Trustees to review and grant exemption from this requirement for any CME activity sponsored by a CME Sponsor. Such review will occur only on an activity-by-activity basis. Exemption is solely at the discretion of the AOA Bureau of Osteopathic Education. Procedures for requesting this exemption can be found at:

https://aoaforms.formstack.com/forms/aoa_cme_sponsor_faculty_exemption_request

H. Online CME Activities

- 1. Category 1 CME Sponsors have the right to use any CME platform to deliver their CME programming, with the exception that they may not host CME activities on a pharmaceutical or device manufacturer's website. In addition to the accreditation requirements outlined in this document, CME activities provided online, through video transmission, e.g., a podcast, webinar, or through other electronic means must meet the following requirements:
 - a. Advertising of any type must not be anywhere within accredited educational materials.
 - b. The mention of specific products in the acknowledgement of commercial support must not appear in the activity, even if they are not related to the activity topic
 - c. The CME Sponsor must give full disclosure to the learner about its policy on privacy and confidentiality as it relates to the CME activities on the Internet.

Accreditation Manual for CME Sponsors

Page 11

- 2. <u>Category 1-A Requirements for Online CME Activities</u>—Category 1-A credits may be earned from real time interactive CME or online, on-demand CME activities. To qualify for 1-A credit, online, on-demand CME activities must meet the current requirements in addition to the following requirements:
 - a. CME activities shall be allowed to remain available for up to three years from the date of original posting as long as the sponsor ensures that the content is still up-to-date and accurate.
 - b. All CME activities must have a content expert available for any questions on content from CME participants during the life plus one week of the activity. The content expert must answer participant questions within one week of an inquiry.
 - c. AOA accredited sponsors are required to implement a general outcome measure of the enduring (online) activity. Online courses will require the physician to complete an "evaluation" in a text field such as "List at least one thing you learned from this activity" or "Will you implement anything learned in this activity into your practice? If so, what will you implement and how?" Upon completion the physician will receive the certificate of completion and CME credit.
- 3. <u>Category 2-A Requirements for Online CME Activities</u> Category 2-A credit will be awarded for interactive live CME activities that meet the additional requirements for interactive live CME activities but does not meet the standards for osteopathic Category 1-A activities.

Examples include activities held by CME Sponsors that do not meet the osteopathic faculty component guidelines, or internet live CME activities accredited by AMA or approved by the AAFP.

- 4. <u>Category 1-B Requirements for Online CME Activities</u> CME Sponsors may provide Category 1-B credit through Internet on-demand activities or other on-demand activities provided through non electronic means with video & audio, audio only, or audio and slide deck webinars. These courses are typically activities that are available on an on-demand schedule and are not a real-time, interactive simultaneous conference.
- 5. <u>Reporting Credit for Online CME Activities</u> The CME Sponsor of the activity must provide the information to the AOA, with the category designation and number of CME credits requested. For reporting "on demand" online activities CME Sponsors have up to one year from the date of physician completion of the activity to report earned CME credits to the AOA.

The AOA Bureau of Osteopathic Education reserves the right to evaluate each interactive CME Internet activity and to require its removal from any platform at its discretion.

I. CME Category and Activity Descriptions

The AOA assigns CME credit to four categories: 1-A, 1-B, 2-A, and 2-B. Category 1 is typically osteopathic CME and Category 2 is typically non-osteopathic CME. Category A is usually live activities while Category B is not (with a few exceptions). View a detailed breakdown of CME activity options for each category below. If there is no specific cap noted in the "Rules, Caps, etc." section, there is no limit to how many credits a physician can earn from that activity during the 2022-2024 certification CME cycle.

Category 1-A		
Activity type	Description	Rules, Caps, etc.
Clinical Case Presentations and Research Poster Presentations	 Preparing and presenting a clinical case or research poster presentation implemented by an AOA-accredited sponsor 	 Must be primary author Will receive 5 CME credits per presentation
Exam Construction – Item Writing	 Writing examination items of which six (6) items are accepted by an AOA specialty certifying board or conjoint committee, an AOA-accredited Category 1 provider, and/or the National Board of Osteopathic Medical Examiners 	One (1) Category 1-A CME credit will be awarded per six (6) accepted items
Federal Activities (Active Duty/ Uniformed Service)	 Formal CME programs to participants who are on active duty or employed by a uniformed service 	 Granted on an hour-for- hour basis All other federal CME activities will receive Category 1-B CME credit
Formal Osteopathic CME	 Formal, face-to-face programs or interactive online programs sponsored by AOA-accredited Category 1 CME sponsors 	Granted on an hour-for- hour basis
Grand Rounds	 Must be conducted by an AOA- accredited Category 1 CME sponsor to receive Category 1-A CME credit 	 Granted on an hour-for- hour basis All non-osteopathic grand rounds will receive Category 1-B CME credit
Interactive CME on the Internet	Synchronous or asynchronous delivery of interactive internet CME provided by an AOA-accredited Category 1 CME sponsor	 If delivery of content is asynchronous, to qualify for Category 1-A credit, instructor responses to participant questions must be received within one week. Synchronous or asynchronous, interactive internet CME from AMA PRA Category 1[™] or AAFP- accredited sponsors will count as Category 2-A.

Judging Osteopathic Clinical Case Presentations and Research Poster Presentations	Serving as a formal judge for osteopathic clinical case presentations and research poster presentations at a formal CME function implemented by an AOA- accredited sponsor	 Granted on an hour-for- hour basis Maximum of ten (10) CME credits per 3-year certification CME cycle
Medical Teaching	 Formal delivery of medical education lectures in the following settings: in DO or MD medical colleges at specialty or divisional society conferences to students, interns, residents, fellows, and staff 	 Granted on an hour-for- hour basis Must be verified by the CME Department of the medical college, sponsoring hospital, or sponsor CME credits will not be awarded for preparation of lectures To report CME earned by medical teaching, please submit a letter from the institution stating the number of hours and date(s) credit was received
Medical Teaching – Standardized Life Support Courses	 Teaching of standardized life support courses. Includes the following types of courses: Adult Fundamentals of Critical Care Support Advanced Burn Life Support Advanced Cardiac Life Support Advanced Disaster Life Support Advanced HAZMAT Life Support Advanced Life Support in Obstetrics Advanced Trauma Life Support Basic Disaster Life Support Basic Life Support Neonatal Resuscitation Program Pediatric Advanced Pediatric Life Support (AAP) Pediatric Fundamentals of Critical Care Life Support 	 Granted on an hour-for- hour basis. Maximum of ten (10) CME credits per calendar year Certificate or teaching log must be submitted for application of CME credit CME credits will not be awarded for preparation of courses

Oral/Practical Examinations for AOA Certifying Boards	Administration of an oral and/or practical examination for an AOA specialty certifying board	Granted on an hour-for- hour basis
Standardized Federal Aviation Courses	 The following courses can count for credit: Aviation Medicine Basic Standardized Seminars Cardiology-themed Seminars Flight Surgeon Primary Course Neurological-themed Seminars All federally mandated medical courses All standardized CME courses offered for the purpose of maintaining an aeromedical examiner designation 	 Granted on an hour-for- hour basis Must be sponsored by the Federal Aviation Administration, the United States Armed Services, or the Civil Aeronautic Institute
Standardized Life Support Courses	 Standardized life support courses including provider, refresher, and instructor levels. Includes the following types of courses: Adult Fundamentals of Critical Care Support 	 Online standardized courses will be awarded CME credit for the practical part only If a physician submits a certificate of completion

Category 1-B		
Activity type	Description	Rules, caps, etc.
AOA Primary Certification Examination	Passing any AOA specialty certifying board primary certification examination	15 Category 1-B CME credits for each exam passed
AOA Subspecialty/ CAQ Certification Examination	 Passing any AOA specialty certifying board certification examination in any subspecialty or certification of added qualifications 	15 Category 1-B CME credits for each exam passed
AOA OCC Component 3 Examination/ Process	Passing any AOA specialty certifying board OCC examination or completing the OCC Component 3 process in any specialty, subspecialty, or certification of added qualifications	A maximum of 25% of the required CME credits per 3-year certification CME cycle may be earned for this activity type.
Exam Construction – Clinical Case Development	 Writing clinical cases accepted by an AOA specialty certifying board, conjoint committee, or the National Board of Osteopathic Medical Examiners 	Participation in exam development/ construction and job task analyses can earn a maximum combined 50% of the required CME per 3-year certification CME cycle
Exam Construction – Committee Work	Meetings or seminars of an AOA specialty certifying board, conjoint committee, AOA practice affiliate's postgraduate in-service examination committee, or the National Board of Osteopathic Medical Examiners	 Participation in exam development/ construction and job task analyses can earn a maximum combined 50% of the required CME per 3-year certification CME cycle
Federal Programs (not Active Duty / Uniformed Service)	 Any formal CME programs to participants who are not on active duty or employed by a uniformed service 	Active duty or uniformed service employment constitutes category 1-A
Fellowship Training	Formal training as a fellow in an AOA-approved or ACGME- accredited training program	Twenty (20) credits of Category 1-B CME may be awarded per year
GME Faculty/Preceptors	Serving as GME faculty, GME core faculty, or preceptors in any AOA-approved osteopathic or ACGME-accredited graduate medical education	 Granted on an hour-for-hour basis A maximum of 20% of the required CME credits per 3-year certification CME cycle may be earned for precepting medical students, residents, and/or fellows No credit is available for precepting physician assistants or nurse practitioners If CME for GME Faculty/Precepting is not reported directly by the sponsor, please submit a letter from the institution stating the number of hours and date(s) to receive credit
Grand Rounds (Non- osteopathic)	 Grand rounds that occur at an organization that is not an AOA Category 1 CME sponsor 	Granted on an hour-for-hour basis

Job Task Analyses (JTAs)	 Participation in the development of a Job Task Analysis for an AOA specialty certifying board, conjoint committee, or response to the survey given as part of the JTA process JTAs are essential self- assessment examinations conducted every 5-7 years as the basis for all board certification examinations 	 Participation in exam development/ construction and job task analyses can earn a maximum combined 50% of the required CME per 3-year certification CME cycle
Journal Reading (<i>JOM</i> and other osteopathic journals)	Reading an issue of the Journal of Osteopathic Medicine (JOM) and passing the respective CME quiz with a minimum grade of 70%	 Two (2) CME credits will be awarded for each issue of the <i>JOM</i>; one (1) CME credit will be awarded for activities completed via AOA Online Learning Reading of all other osteopathic medical journals indexed in PubMed qualifies for AOA Category 1-B credit Reading of all other medical journals qualifies for AOA Category 2-B credit and is awarded one- half (0.5) CME credit for each journal read and reported on the form Reading of journals indexed in PubMed, other types of home study, and noninteractive CME on the internet have a combined maximum of 50% of the required CME credits per 3-year certification CME cycle Non-members who submit hard copies of completed quizzes will be charged a fee per <i>JOM</i> quiz for staff time to grade, record, and provide a letter as documentation of applicable CME. In addition, non-members have the capability of completing the quizzes online at accontine.
Medical Teaching – Lab Sessions	 Formal delivery of medical education labs in the following settings: in DO or MD medical colleges at specialty or divisional society conferences to students, interns, residents, fellows, and staff Instructors grade practical exams and oral presentation and offer feedback regrading strengths, area for improvement, rapport building, physical exam techniques, etc. 	 Granted on an hour-for-hour basis. A maximum of 20% of the required CME credits may be earned in this activity type Must be verified by the CME Department of the medical college, sponsoring hospital, or sponsor. CME credits will not be awarded for preparation of labs To report CME earned by medical teaching – lab sessions, please submit a letter from the institution stating the number of hours and date(s) credit was received

Non-Interactive CME on the Internet	 Includes audio and video programs on the Internet sponsored by AOA accredited Category 1 CME sponsors These courses are typically programs that are available on an on-demand schedule and are not a real-time, interactive simultaneous conference 	 Reading of journals indexed in PubMed, other types of home study, and non- interactive CME on the internet have a combined maximum of 50% of the required CME credits per 3-year certification CME cycle
Non-osteopathic CME Programs (conversion from Category 2-A to Category 1-B)	 Non-osteopathic CME programs can automatically count as Category 2-A or 2- B credit The BOS may recognize non- osteopathic specialty or subspecialty programs that would otherwise qualify as Category 2-A credit for Category 1-B credit, when there is no equivalent course content available within the osteopathic profession. Credit for such programs will be applied to all physicians in that specialty or subspecialty who participate in the course. The course must consist of at least three (3) credit hours and be provided by a provider accredited by the ACCME for AMA PRA Category 1 CreditTM or the AAFP, or an internationally known sponsor acceptable to the BOS 	 To request consideration for Category 1- B credit, the physician must write to the BOS at AOA Headquarters in Chicago and provide the following: 1. A completed Non-osteopathic Program's Requests for Category 1- B Credit form 2. A copy of the printed program (or syllabus) outlining the lectures being presented, length of the lecture and the faculty presenting at the conference. 3. An official document verifying the physician's attendance. The applicant should be aware that this request will be forwarded to the specialty affiliate to verify that similar programs and/ or lectures have not been or are not being offered by an AOA-accredited CME provider. The AOA performs reviews of non- osteopathic courses as a member service. Non-members may request AOA Category 1-B credit for non- osteopathic sponsored CME programs by following the same procedure outline, along with payment of a fee for each program submitted for review
Peer Review	Participation as a physician peer reviewer for the JOM and other AOA Category 1 CME Sponsor requesting CME credit	Three (3) Category 1-B CME will be awarded per completed peer review for the JOM and/ or other AOA Category 1 CME Sponsor with a maximum of 20% of the required CME credits per 3-year. certification CME cycle
Publications	 Development and publication of scientific papers and online osteopathic educational Programs 	10 CME credits per article published

Category 2-A		
Activity type	Description	Rules, caps, etc.
Clinical Case Presentations and Research Poster Presentations (Non- osteopathic)	Preparing and presenting a clinical case or research poster presentation	 Must be primary author. Will receive 5 CME credits per presentation
Formal Educational Programs (Non-osteopathic)	 Formal face-to-face educational programs that are sponsored by an ACCME accredited provider for AMA PRA Category 1 Credit™; approved by the American Academy of Family Physicians (AAFP); approved by an internationally known sponsor acceptable to the BOS, or an AOA- accredited Category 1 CME Sponsor that does not meet the faculty/ hours. requirement for Category 1-A credit 	 Granted on an hour-for-hour basis
Interactive CME on the Internet	 Real time, interactive internet CME (live online programs) provided by an AMA PRA Category 1[™] or AAFP-accredited sponsor 	Real time, interactive internet CME provided by AOA Category 1-A accredited sponsors will count as Category 1-A
Judging Clinical Case Presentations and Research Poster Presentations (Non- osteopathic)	 Serving as a formal judge for clinical case presentations and research poster presentations at a formal CME function 	 Granted on an hour-for-hour basis. Maximum of ten (10) CME credits per 3-year certification CME cycle

Category 2-B		
Activity type	Description	Rules, caps, etc.
American Board of Medical Specialties (ABMS) Maintenance of Certification and Subspecialty/CAQ Examinations	Participation in Maintenance of Certification or examinations for subspecialty/certification of added qualifications sponsored by the American Board of Medical Specialties (ABMS)	Maximum of fifteen (15) CME credits per 3-year certification CME cycle

Home Study	Viewing non-osteopathic medical video, audio, or online CME courses	 Reading of journals indexed in PubMed, other types of home study, and noninteractive CME on the internet have a combined maximum of 50% of the required CME credits per 3- year certification CME cycle
Journal Reading (other than the <i>JOM</i> and other osteopathic journals)	 Reading of all medical journals (other than the JOM and osteopathic journals indexed in PubMed) is awarded one-half (0.5) CME credit for each journal read. Includes journal-type CME on the internet 	 Reading of journals indexed in PubMed, other types of home study, and non- interactive CME on the internet have a combined maximum of 50% of the required CME credits per 3- year certification CME cycle. To receive credit, please submit the appropriate form

Section III: Requirements of CME Sponsors

<u>Mandatory Attendance at CME Sponsors Conference</u> – Each CME Sponsor is required to attend the AOA CME Sponsors Conference at least once during every 3-year CME cycle and/or required review of BOE-generated webinar(s) for CME Sponsors. A CME Sponsor that does not attend at least one Conference or participate in the required webinars during each CME cycle will forfeit its CME accreditation.

CME Sponsors, who: (1) are awarded one-year accreditation; (2) are on probation; (3) have achieved a score of 60-69% on their document survey, or (4) are a new CME Sponsor accredited by the Bureau of Osteopathic Education, must attend the CME Sponsors Conference immediately following the awarding of such accreditation by the Bureau.

1. <u>Annual Minimum Programming Requirements</u> – Each CME Sponsor must produce at least one 3-credit activity or series within its accreditation cycle to retain its status as a CME Sponsor.

An activity of 3 credits is defined as: (1) one 3-hour activity; or (2) a series of lectures that total 3 credits. A series of lectures of 3 hours in length must have a single theme and must respond to a specific educational gap analysis.

An accreditation cycle is determined by the length of time a CME Sponsor has been awarded accreditation based on the score achieved.

- 2. <u>**Reporting CME Activities**</u> All AOA accredited CME Sponsors are required to submit data about their activities in the traCME platform. CME Sponsors have up to one year following the completion of an activity to enter the data.
- <u>CME Sponsor Accreditation and Registration Fees</u> CME Sponsors are assessed annual accreditation fees. For more information on annual fees, please contact <u>cmesponsors@osteopathic.org</u>

- c. Withholding the Recording of CME Credit The AOA reserves the right to withhold the registration of CME credit for CME Sponsors which fail to pay their annual fees within 90 days of receipt of the annual invoice.
- d. **On-Site Survey Expenses** Sponsors will be billed for the direct cost of on-site surveys.
- 4. **<u>Record Retention of the CME and Accreditation Activities</u> An AOA accredited CME Sponsor must maintain its files for a minimum of 6 years and at least two full 3-year CME cycles.**

Section IV: Document Survey Procedure

- 1. Prior to the end of a CME Sponsor's term of accreditation, the AOA Department of Physician Education and CME will review a listing of CME activities and select the appropriate activity(ies) for review.
- 2. The AOA will then notify the CME Sponsor of the activity(ies) chosen for review via electronic email and will ask the organization to submit the required information within thirty (30) working days of notification.
- 3. CME Sponsors may submit document survey requirements electronically, but the documents must be organized and formatted in accordance with the "Document Survey Evaluation Methodology" form as requested by the AOA.
- 4. The requested information will be reviewed by the AOA Department of Physician Education and CME and the results of this review will be forwarded to the Bureau of Osteopathic Education ("Bureau") to determine the accreditation status of the CME Sponsor at the next Bureau meeting.
- 5. If the Bureau determines that serious quality problems exist, the Bureau has the option of notifying the CME Sponsor that it must respond to the cited deficiencies with a plan of corrective action. CME Sponsors will be notified of the need to submit missing documentation and will have ten (10) working days to submit missing information before any points are taken away.
- 6. Failure to submit the required documentation, or failure to respond to deficiencies within 30-working days may result in an on-site visit and survey and/or the initiation of procedures that would lead to the loss of AOA Category 1 CME Sponsor Accreditation status.
- 7. If a CME Sponsor requests an extension their accreditation status will be reduced by one (1) year.

Section V: Document Survey Evaluation Methodology

The Bureau uses the following checklist to evaluate the document survey. Points are awarded when the items are clearly marked in the document survey.

A CME Sponsor who achieves a perfect score of 100 points on the document survey and collect outcomes data on their CME activity(ies), will be awarded "Accreditation with Commendation."

Checklist Items	Points
Provide practice gap analysis per activity. (MAJOR)	1
1A. A description of the practice gap analysis process and procedure used in determining the content and topic of the activity or program (include any supporting documents). (MAJOR)	28
1B. Osteopathic Distinction	
Practice gap analysis includes alignment of at least one activity learning objective to osteopathic core competency and/or osteopathic tenet (MAJOR)	
2. A copy of the CME program brochure or agenda distributed to participants at the CME program to validate the following speaker information: (MINOR)	4
A) Copies of all program speakers' (in chronological order) curriculum vitae defining their qualifications for involvement in the CME program. Partial credit is awarded based on the percentage of CVs provided during the document survey review. (e.g., 5 CVs provided from a total of 10 speakers yields 4 points) All fractions are rounded down. (MAJOR) Less than 50% - 0 89% - 4 100% - 8	8
B) A copy of each speaker's Disclosure Declaration Statement in chronological order. Partial credit is awarded based on the percentage of the disclosure statements provided during the document survey. Additionally, provide a statement indicating how disclosure of potential conflict of interest regarding each speaker was given to the participants. (MAJOR)	8
<u>Less than 90 - 0 90% - 4</u>	
3. A copy of the CME credits entered into traCME by the CME Sponsor to verify that the data was entered into traCME and reported within the one-year time limit. (MAJOR)	8
4. A copy of the program administration evaluation document and the total number of evaluation documents returned by conference attendees. Provide an overall summary of the completed evaluations for that program. (MAJOR)	8
5. A policy statement on managing grievances relative to the returned program administration and evaluation document(s). (MINOR)	4

6. An outcomes measurement of the effectiveness of a program shall be conducted. No CME shall be awarded for this activity. This can be conducted by survey following the program <u>or</u> by a simple question or series of questions such as "List at least one thing you learned from this activity;" or "will you implement anything learned from this activity into your practice? If so, what, and how? If not, why not?" as a component of your program evaluation. (MINOR)	4
 7. If the program was commercially supported by an ineligible company, the following additional items must be submitted: The terms, conditions, and purposes of the commercial support must be documented in an agreement between the ineligible company and the accredited provider. (Attach copy of the funding arrangement between the CME Sponsor and the third-party agent.) (MAJOR) 	20
 A) Proof that commercial support is appropriately acknowledged in any printed promotional materials. (MAJOR) 	8
Total Score	100

The Bureau of Osteopathic Education will award accreditation based on the following document survey scores:

Scoring Key:

Major - 8-12 points; Minor - 4 points (Total of 100 points)

Length of Accreditation:

- 100 points on the document survey (first attempt) is awarded 5 years continuing accreditation with Commendation with an outcomes survey; 100 points on the document survey (after additional missing material is submitted to the AOA) is awarded 5 years continuing accreditation.
- 97-99 points on the document survey is awarded 5-year accreditation;
- 90-96 points on the document survey is awarded 4-year accreditation;
- 85-89 points on the document survey is awarded 3-year accreditation;
- 80-84 points on the document survey is awarded 2-year accreditation;
- 70-79 points on the document survey is awarded 1-year accreditation;
- 60-69 points on the document survey is awarded 1-year accreditation with required review of a BOEgenerated webinar(s) for CME Sponsors and attendance at next scheduled Sponsor's Conference;
- Less than 60 points on the document survey accreditation is withdrawn.

Section VI: Accreditation

- 1. <u>Accreditation Status of New Programs</u> Newly accredited CME Sponsors will be awarded 1year accreditation. At the end of the first year, the CME Sponsor must submit a document survey to the Bureau of Osteopathic Education.
- 2. <u>Accreditation Actions</u> The Bureau of Osteopathic Education shall evaluate the document survey using the checklist. The Bureau shall award accreditation based on the score achieved on the checklist as noted.

Probation – A CME Sponsor shall be placed on probation if it is awarded 1-year accreditation for three (3) years in a row. For CME Sponsors on probation, the Bureau of Osteopathic Education may choose to require an on-site survey and/or require the CME Sponsor to attend a Bureau meeting to discuss their accreditation status. (The CME Sponsor on probation is responsible for all costs associated with an on-site survey or attendance at a Bureau meeting.)

The Bureau of Osteopathic Education has the authority to place a CME Sponsor on probation if that CME Sponsor is found in gross violation of the AOA accreditation standards.

<u>Withdrawal of Accreditation Status</u> – The Bureau of Osteopathic Education has the authority to withdraw a Category 1 CME Sponsor's accreditation status if a CME Sponsor score is less than 60 points on the document survey. Also, if failure to respond to deficiencies cited in an on-site survey within the 60 days of notice after completion of the on-site survey.

Section VII: Complaints

Complaints made against CME Sponsors are taken very seriously by the Bureau of Osteopathic Education (BOE). CME Sponsors found to be out of compliance may be required to: (1) undergo an on-site visit, (2) attend a Bureau meeting to discuss a plan of corrective action, (3) be placed on probation, (4) be denied accreditation status, or (5) other action as approved by the Bureau .

- 1. <u>Initial Complaint Review Procedure</u> A complainant shall first seek to resolve the problem directly with the CME Sponsor. If the complainant is unable to reach an agreeable solution to the grievance through the CME Sponsor, the responsibility for filing a formal complaint to the AOA Bureau of Osteopathic Education remains with the complainant. The CME Sponsor shall notify the complainant of this option.
- 2. **Formal Complaint Procedure** The complainant shall submit a complaint in writing to the Bureau of Osteopathic Education. The complainant must identify the standard or standards alleged to be violated. The complainant must produce evidence that an effort has been made to resolve the problem with the CME Sponsor. The complainant shall include information about all other actions initiated to resolve the problem(s).

The Secretary of the Bureau of Osteopathic Education will forward all material to the CME Sponsor for response. The CME Sponsor has 30 days in which to respond to the written allegations.

The information received from the CME Sponsor will be forwarded to the Chair of the Bureau of Osteopathic Education for review. The Chair will determine which review body will be assigned to review the complaint. The Chair may select the Subcommittee Committee of the Bureau, or call a special subcommittee to review the complaint. In the event the Chair has a conflict of interest, the Vice-Chair shall select the review body. In the event the Vice-Chair has a conflict of interest in the matter, the Chair of the Bureau of Osteopathic Education shall select the review body.

- 3. <u>Actions of the Review Body</u> The review body may take any of the following actions:
 - a. **Dismiss** The review body may dismiss the complaint if it concludes that the CME Sponsor is in compliance with CME standards.
 - b. **Postpone** The review body may postpone action on the complaint if there is evidence that the CME Sponsor in question is making responsible progress in rectifying the situation that warranted the complaint. If a postponement is made, the matter must come before the Bureau of Osteopathic Education within one year from the time of postponement for final resolution.
 - c. **Probation** Based on the evidence, the review body may conclude that the CME Sponsor is failing to meet the CME standards. The review body may recommend to the Bureau that the CME Sponsor be placed on probation.

- d. The CME Sponsor will be notified if the review body plans on recommending this action to the Bureau. The CME Sponsor may appear at the Bureau of Osteopathic Education meeting to present the sponsor's perspective.
- e. Withdrawal of Accreditation Based on the evidence, the review body may conclude that CME Sponsor has failed to meet the CME standards. The review body may then recommend to the Bureau of Osteopathic Education that the accreditation of the CME Sponsor be withdrawn. The CME Sponsor will be notified if the review body plans on recommending this action to the Bureau. The CME Sponsor may appear at the Bureau of Osteopathic Education meeting to present the sponsor's perspective.

Section VIII: Reconsiderations and Appeals

- 1. CME Sponsors may request a reconsideration of an accreditation action by the Bureau of Osteopathic Education (BOE) or appeal to the AOA Board of Trustees.
 - a. A request for reconsideration or a request for appeal will include a detailed description of errors in fact from the survey report, and the documentation of correction of noncompliance.
 - b. The reconsideration/appeal procedures permit the CME Sponsor to show that it has corrected or is attempting to correct deficiencies that were found at the time of survey.
 - c. Presentation of such corrections does not bind the Bureau of Osteopathic Education to either reverse or accept the initial recommendations
 - d. CME Sponsors requesting appeals will maintain their current accreditation status until the appeal hearing has been conducted, recommendations made, and acted upon by the AOA Bureau of Osteopathic Education.
- 2. Requests for reconsideration must be made in writing to the Bureau of Osteopathic Education and must be filed within 30 days following receipt of the recommendation.
- 3. Requests for appeal must be made in writing to the Bureau of Osteopathic Education and must be filed within six (6) months of receipt of the action. CME Sponsors must submit a \$2,500 appeal fee with the formal written appeal request.

Should the BOE Appeal Committee overturn a decision from one of the education councils, half the application fee (\$1,250) will be returned to the appellant, whether the decision was fully or partially overturned.

4. CME Sponsors may seek a final appeal and hearing before the AOA Board of Trustees.

Section IX: On-Site Program Survey

- 1. Special reviews or complaint reviews may require an on-site survey. The total cost of this onsite program survey will be borne by the CME Sponsor being surveyed and billed through the AOA.
- 2. When on-site program surveys are scheduled, the CME Sponsor will be advised in writing of the date of survey.
- 3. A notification letter to the CME Sponsor will be sent at least six (6) weeks prior to the date of the on-site survey. (See Appendix E)
- 4. On-site Program Surveys will be conducted by AOA approved surveyors.
- 5. The AOA will maintain a list of surveyors approved annually by the Bureau of Osteopathic Education.
- 6. CME Sponsor program surveyors must submit written reports within 30 days to the Bureau of Osteopathic Education on all on-site sponsors/programs surveyed. A member from the Bureau will serve as a surveyor.
- 7. Within 60 days after completion of the on-site survey of the CME Sponsor/program, the AOA Department of Education will notify the CME Sponsor of any areas of noncompliance by certified mail.
- 8. CME Sponsors are required to respond formally with a plan of corrective action addressing all identified areas of noncompliance within 60 days of notice. Failure to respond to deficiencies cited may result in withdrawal of accreditation.
- 9. The Bureau of Osteopathic Education will evaluate survey reports of both document and on-site program surveys at its meetings.
- 10. CME Sponsors will be notified by certified mail of actions taken by the Bureau of Osteopathic Education, usually within ten (10) working days after its meeting.

Appendix A: Application Form for Category 1 Sponsor Accreditation

Instructions for Completing Category 1 Sponsor Accreditation Application Form

The attached form should be completed in duplicate. Forward the original copy to the AOA, Department of Physician Education and CME, 142 E. Ontario St., Chicago, IL, 60611-2864. Retain the duplicate copy for your records.

The AOA Bureau of Osteopathic Education requests that each item be answered as completely, yet concisely, as possible. Please be sure the form is signed and dated.

The Bureau of Osteopathic Education will accredit those organizations who meet the criteria established and printed in the <u>Accreditation Requirements for AOA Category 1 CME Sponsors</u> and in the <u>AOA CME Guide</u>. Please consult these documents prior to submission of this application form.

American Osteopathic Association Department of Physician Education and CME Accreditation Application for AOA Category 1 CME Sponsor

Part 1: General Information

1.	Name of Organ	nization		
	Address			
	City		0	
2.	Contact Person	l		
	Fax			
3.	<i>y</i> 1	or Who May Apply: Healthcare faciliti	es with at least one osteopath	
	B)	College of Osteo	1	y COCA and graduated its first
 C) College of Osteopathic Medicine Branch Campus D) Osteopathic Specialty College and their Component Societies (Prav Affiliate) 			pus	
			onent Societies (Practice	
	E)	State Osteopathic (Divisional Societ	Medical Association and the y)	ir Component Societies
	F)	Osteopathic Alum Osteopathic Non-	nni Group, Osteopathic Phila -practice Affiliate	nthropic organization, or
		Accreditatio	on Manual for CME Sponsor	'S

Page 30

- 4. Attach a dated and signed copy of sponsoring organization CME mission statement indicating formal approval by sponsoring organization's board of trustees.
- 5. List on the attached form the CME activities contemplated by the sponsoring organization for the coming year.
- 6. Indicate which, if any, activities may be supported to some extent by commercial interests.
- 7. Indicate topic areas and commercial companies from which commercial support is anticipated with the type and the estimated dollar value of that support.
- **8.** Indicate the type of commercial support you anticipate for your activities by checking all appropriate boxes.
 - a. _____ Funding
 - b. _____ Materials supplied
 - c. _____ Product information
 - d. _____ Speaker
 - e. ____ Other
- **9.** Give an estimated percentage of total costs of the CME activities to be covered by commercial support.

% (estimate)

10. Does your organization conduct CME activities through joint sponsorship with other organizations?

Yes

No

If yes, name organization(s) so involved

- **11.** Attach with this form the following:
 - a. A program administration and evaluation document.
 - b. The applicant policy on advertising and promotion.
 - c. An outline of the applicant method of maintaining records.
 - d. The means used by the applicant to certify CME participation by physicians.
 - e. A policy on managing fee grievances and refunds.
- Submit the above items along with the established fee to: American Osteopathic Association Department of Physician Education and CME 142 E. Ontario St.

Chicago, IL 60611-2864

Signed:

Authorized sponsoring organization representative

Print Name:

Title:

Accreditation Manual for CME Sponsors Page 31 Date:

Accreditation Manual for CME Sponsors Page 32

American Osteopathic Association Department of Physician Education and CME Accreditation Application for AOA Accredited Category 1 CME Sponsor

Part 2

Sponsoring Organization_____

Anticipated CME activities for the Coming Year

Activities	Date of Activity	General Topic	Name of Commercial Supporter(s)	Projected \$ Support

FOR OFFICE USE ONLY

Date Appl Recd	
Approval Date	
Code #	

Appendix B: Sample Information

These are meant to be neither all-encompassing nor exclusionary.

Sample Bio-sketch:

John C. Jones, DO, FAAP will speak on "Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD)." He is a graduate of the University of Olympia and the Atlanta College of Osteopathic Medicine. He is Board certified in Pediatrics. Dr. Jones completed an internship at Suburban Hospital, Boise, Montana, and a residency in Pediatrics at Children's Hospital, Oregon, Indiana. He currently practices at ABC Pediatric Hospital and Clinic. He is a fellow of the American College of Pediatrics and is a member of the American College of Osteopathic Pediatricians.

Sample Evaluation Document:

Cardiology

Wednesday, April 28, 1:00 – 5:30 p.m. Ballroom A

Name ______ AOA #_____

Please rate the	Excellent	Good	Satisfactory	Fair	Poor
following			_		
Value of subject					
Quality of					
speakers					
Knowledge of					
subject					
Activity length					
Presentation					
style					
Response to					
questions					

Please write any comments on this session on the back of this sheet.

Sample Grievance Policies:

Sample Grievance Policy 1:

All grievances should be in writing and specify the nature of the grievance and any "particulars." Initially, all grievances should be directed to the educational committee.

If the participant does not receive a satisfactory response, they may then notify the Bureau of Osteopathic Education of the AOA at: 142 E. Ontario St., Chicago, IL 60611-2864.

Sample Grievance Policy 2:

Grievances shall be submitted in writing to the executive director or educational program chairperson. All grievances will receive an initial response in writing within 30 days of receipt.

The Executive Director will review all grievances and resolve if possible. If no resolution is possible, the Executive Director may then pass the information on to the President of the Association for resolution.

If the President is unable to resolve the grievance, he may then pass the grievance on to the Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees and if no resolution can be made the grievance will then be presented to the full Board of Trustees

Further appeals shall be addressed to the Bureau of Osteopathic Education of the AOA at: 142 E. Ontario St., Chicago, IL 60611-2864.

Appendix C: Sample Commercial Support Form

Letter of Agreement Regarding Terms, Conditions and Purposes of an Educational Grant

Between	(Accredited Sponsor) and	(Company)
Title of CME Activity		
LocationDate(s)		
Company (name/Branch)		
Address		
City, State, Zip		_
TelephoneFax	Contact Person	

The above Company wishes to provide support for the named continuing medical education activity by means of (indicate which option):

- 1. Providing an unrestricted educational grant for support of the CME activity: YES____ or NO____.
- 2. In the amount of \$_____.

CONDITIONS

- 1. Statement of Purpose: activity is for scientific and educational purposes only and will not promote the Company's products, directly or indirectly.
- 2. Control of Content & Selection of Presenters & Moderators: AOA Accredited Category 1 CME Sponsor ("Accredited Sponsor") is ultimately responsible for control of content and selection of presenters and moderators. Company, or its agents, will respond only to Accredited Sponsors, who will disclose financial or other relationships between company and speakers, and will provide this information in writing.
- 3. Disclosure of Financial Relationships: Accredited Sponsor will ensure disclosure to the audience of (a) Company funding and (b) any significant relationship between the Accredited Sponsor and the Company (e.g., grant: recipient) or between individual speakers or moderators and the Company.
- 4. Involvement in Content: there will be no "scripting," emphasis, or influence on content by the Company or its agents.
- 5. Ancillary Promotional Activities: no promotional activities will be permitted in the same room or obligate path as the educational activity. No product advertisements will be permitted in the activity room.
- 6. Objectivity & Balances: Accredited Sponsor will make every effort to ensure that data regarding the Company's products (or competing products) are objectively selected and presented, with favorable and unfavorable information and balanced discussion of prevailing information on the product(s) and/or alternative treatments.
- 7. Limitations of Data: Accredited Sponsor will ensure, to the extent possible, disclosure of limitations of data, e.g., ongoing research, interim analyses, preliminary data, or unsupported opinion.
- 8. Discussion of Unapproved Uses: Accredited Sponsor will require that presenters disclose when a product is not approved in the United States for the use under discussion.

Accreditation Manual for CME Sponsors

Page 37

9. Opportunities for Debate: Accredited Sponsor will ensure opportunities for questioning or scientific debate.

The Company agrees to abide by all requirements of the AOA Guidelines for Relationships between Accredited Sponsors and Company of CME.

The Accredited Sponsor agrees to 1) abide by the AOA Guidelines for Relationships between Accredited Sponsors and Company of CME; 2) acknowledge educational activity support from the Company in activity brochures, syllabi, and other activity materials, and 3) upon request, furnish the Company a report concerning the expenditure of the funds provided.

AGREED	
Company Representative (name)	
Signature	Date
Course Director (name)	Dept
Signature	Date
CME Department Director or Designee (name)	
Signature	Date

Appendix D: Faculty Disclosure Form

Faculty Disclosure Declaration

It is the policy of the __________ to ensure balance, independence, objectivity, and scientific rigor in all its individually sponsored or jointly sponsored educational activities. All faculty participating in any _________ sponsored programs are expected to disclose to the activity audience any real or apparent conflict(s) of interest that may have a direct bearing on the subject matter of the continuing education activity. This pertains to relationships with pharmaceutical companies, biomedical device manufacturers, or other corporations whose products or services are related to the subject matter of the presentation topic. The intent of this policy is not to prevent a speaker with a potential conflict of interest from making a presentation. It is merely intended that any potential conflict should be identified openly so that the listeners may form their own judgments about the presentation with the full disclosure of the facts. It remains for the audience to determine whether the speaker's outside interests may reflect a possible bias in either the exposition or the conclusions presented.

ACTIVITY: _____

DATE: _____

TITLE OF PRESENTATION: _____

PRESENTER'S NAME (Please print or type): _____

I have no actual or potential conflict of interest in relation to this activity or presentation.

Signature

Date

I have a financial interest/arrangement or affiliation with one or more organizations that could be perceived as a real or apparent conflict of interest in the context of the subject of this presentation. Financial interest/arrangement is defined as being a shareholder, consultant, grant recipient, research participant, employee, and/or recipient of other financial or material support within the **past 24 months**.

<u>Affiliation/Financial Interest</u> Grant/Research Support	Name of Organization(s)
Consultant	
Speakers' Bureau	
Major Stock Shareholder	
Other Financial or Material Support	
Signature	Date

Your cooperation in complying with this standard is appreciated. Please return this form as soon as possible to the program director or Office of Continuing Education.

Accreditation Manual for CME Sponsors Page 39

Appendix E: Random On-site Visit Guidelines

1. Trigger Event

- a. The Bureau of Osteopathic Education (BOE) reserves the right to inspect any provider of CME for just cause.
- b. Violations must be received in writing and of sufficient severity and/or repeated violation to endanger provider's accreditation.
- c. Rule must be clear and not open to interpretation.
- d. Violation is willful and not based on ignorance of rules and requirements.
- e. Complaints would require onsite verification of offense and are not paperwork in nature.
- f. Nature of violation would be under control of the provider.
- g. Provider has not made attempt to correct violation after notice.
- h. Written complaints to BOE will result in provider being asked to provide any complaints received directly by provider and report of outcome.
- i. An onsite visit is a last resort to assist a Sponsor with keeping their accreditation.

2. Procedure for Audits

- a. Written notification would be sent to provider for response. Failure to respond would be reason enough to trigger onsite inspection.
- b. Event audited would have to be of like nature as event which received complaints.
- c. A minimum number of auditors will be sent regardless of hardship.
- d. Strict adherence to Crosswalk will be required.
- e. Onsite audit must be approved by BOE.

3. Define Formal Complaint

- a. A formal complaint may be lodged with the BOE by any physician, student, staff, or outside individual. Complaint must be in writing and must be signed.
- b. Anonymous complaints will not be deemed sufficient to require onsite inspection.

4. Define Financial Hardship

- a. It is up to the provider to declare and demonstrate financial hardship. Financial hardship is the inability to pay for travel expenses incurred during the audit.
- b. It is assumed that hardship would generally be an issue for a small state society rather than a hospital or COM.
- c. Suggested requirement would include a letter from President/CEO, appropriate financial reports, current profit, and loss statements for 6 and 12 months.
- d. Standards indicate requirements for expenses including air travel, accommodations, per diem and honoraria for inspector.

Purpose of process is to protect accreditation status of the group and to maintain highest CME standards. Remediation and correction are desired outcome. Failure to correct may result in removal of accreditation, probationary status, or additional training/oversight of meetings. Appeal process would apply.

GLOSSARY

This list of terms has been compiled to furnish users of the document, American Osteopathic Association Accreditation Requirements for AOA Category 1 CME Sponsors, with a common terminology. The availability of the glossary, it is hoped, will lead to a clear understanding of the intent of these Requirements and Guidelines.

- **Accreditation:** The standard, five-year term awarded to accredit CME Sponsors that meet the appropriate AOA CME requirements. Accreditation is awarded by the AOA Bureau of Osteopathic Education (BOE).
- Accreditation with Commendation: The highest accreditation status, accompanied by a five-year term of accreditation. Accreditation with Commendation is available only to CME Sponsors seeking reaccreditation, not to initial applicants. CME Sponsors must demonstrate compliance with all Accreditation Requirements to achieve Accreditation with Commendation on the first attempt.
- Accreditation Cycle: The length of accreditation awarded a CME sponsor by the BOE based on the scoring system as defined on Page 14 and can range from one to five years.

Accredited Sponsor: See CME Sponsor.

- Activity: A CME activity is an educational offering that is planned, implemented, and evaluated in accordance with the AOA Accreditation Requirements and accreditation policies.
- **Attestation Form:** An affidavit completed by attendees of a CME activity verifying the number of credits earned for participation in the CME activity. This form may be completed electronically, so long as the accredited sponsor has evidence that the participant attended the educational activity.
- **Branch Campus:** COMs that have their institutional accreditation status from the COCA. A branch campus is any location of an institution other than the main campus, which is permanent in nature, offers courses in educational programs leading to the Doctor of Osteopathy or Doctor of Osteopathic Medicine degree, has its own faculty and administrative or supervisory organization, has its own budgetary and hiring authority, and may have affiliated clinical sites. These will be considered a Branch Campus and COCA may serve as the programmatic or institutional accreditor for COMs wishing to request a Branch Campus. (34 CFR §600.2)
- **Clinical COM Faculty:** A clinical faculty member is an osteopathic or allopathic physician who has undergone a formal committee review of his/her credentials, who has been given a faculty appointment by the COM, such as Assistant, Associate, or full Professor of the relevant department. This appointment is based on merits of various academic criteria, not just a review of the applicant's CV, and it may be paid or unpaid. This is different than a preceptor, who may have been appointed based on a brief review of credentials.

CME Sponsor: A CME Sponsor is an institution, organization or affiliate that is accredited by the AOA Bureau of Osteopathic Education to present activities that qualify for AOA Category 1 CME credit.

CME Sponsors have the discretion of allowing other non-AOA accredited organizations, termed "Providers," to conduct CME activities under their accreditation status. It is the CME Sponsor's responsibility to ensure that the Provider's activities follow the AOA Category 1 CME Requirements.

- **CME Provider:** A CME Provider is an organization, which is not, itself, a recognized AOA Category 1 CME Sponsor, but is authorized to offer AOA approved Category 1 CME under the direction and approval of a recognized AOA Category 1 CME Sponsor.
- **Commercial Bias:** Content or format in a CME activity or its related materials that promotes the products or business lines of an AOA-defined commercial interest.
- **Commercial Interest:** A commercial interest, as defined by the AOA, is any entity producing, marketing, re-selling, or distributing health care goods or services consumed by, or used on, patients. The AOA does not consider sponsors of clinical service directly to patients to be commercial interests. A commercial interest is not eligible for AOA accreditation.
- **Commercial Support:** Monetary or in-kind contributions given to a CME sponsor that is used to pay for all or part of the costs of a CME activity.
- **Compliance:** The finding given when a CME sponsor has fulfilled the AOA's requirements for the specific criterion in the Accreditation Criteria or policy.
- **Conflict of Interest:** The AOA considers financial relationships to create conflicts of interest in CME when individuals have both a financial relationship with a commercial interest and the opportunity to affect the content of CME about the products or services of that commercial interest. The potential for maintaining or increasing the value of the financial relationship with the commercial interest creates an incentive to influence the content of the CME an incentive to insert commercial bias. See also relevant financial interest/arrangement and financial relationships.
- **Continuing Medical Education (CME):** Continuing medical education consists of educational activities that serve to maintain, develop, or increase the knowledge, skills, and professional performance and relationships that a physician uses to provide services for patients, the public, or the profession. The content of CME is the body of knowledge and skills generally recognized and accepted by the profession as within the basic medical sciences, the discipline of clinical medicine, and the provision of health care to the public.

Core Competencies:

- 1. **Osteopathic Philosophy/Osteopathic Manipulative Medicine** Demonstrate and apply knowledge of accepted standards in osteopathic manipulative treatment appropriate to the specialty. Remain dedicated to life-long learning and to practice habits in osteopathic philosophy and OMM.
- 2. **Medical Knowledge** Demonstrate and apply knowledge of accepted standards of clinical medicine in the respective area; remain current with new developments in medicine and participate in life-long activities.
- 3. **Patient Care** Demonstrate the ability to effectively treat patients and provide medical care that incorporates osteopathic philosophy, patient empathy, awareness of behavioral issues, the incorporation of preventive medicine and health promotion.
- 4. Interpersonal and Communication Skills Demonstrate interpersonal and communication skills that enable you to establish and maintain professional relationships with patients, families, and other members of health care teams.
- 5. **Professionalism** Uphold the Osteopathic Oath in the conduct of one's professional activities that promotes advocacy of patient welfare, adherence to ethical principles, and collaboration with health professionals, lifelong learning, and sensitivity to a diverse patient population; be cognizant of physical and mental health in order to effectively care for patients.
- 6. **Practice-Based Learning and Improvement** Demonstrate the ability to critically evaluate methods of clinical practice, integrate evidence-based medicine into patient care; who and understanding of research methods; improve patient care practices.
- 7. **Systems-Based Practice** Demonstrate an understanding of health care delivery systems; provide effective and qualitative patient care with the system; and practice cost effective medicine.

Core Osteopathic Faculty: Individuals identified by the ACGME program with Osteopathic Recognition as Core Faculty.

- **Co-sponsored Activity:** A CME activity presented by two or more accredited sponsors. One of the accredited sponsors must take responsibility for the activity in terms of meeting AOA requirements and reporting activity data to the AOA. See also directly sponsored activity.
- **Credit:** The "currency" assigned to CME activities. Physicians and other health care professionals use credits to meet requirements for maintenance of licensure, maintenance of specialty board certification, credentialing, membership in professional societies, and other professional privileges. The requirements for credit designation are determined by the organization responsible for the credit system.
- **Faculty:** The professionals responsible for teaching, authoring, or otherwise communicating the activity content.

Financial Interest/Arrangement: Being a shareholder, consultant, grant recipient, research participant, employee, and/or recipient of other financial or material support within the **past 24** months.

Accreditation Manual for CME Sponsors Page 43 **Financial Relationships:** Financial relationships are those relationships in which the individual benefits by receiving a salary, royalty, intellectual property rights, consulting fee, honoraria, ownership interest (e.g., stocks, stock options or other ownership interest, excluding diversified mutual funds), or other financial benefit. Financial benefits are usually associated with roles such as employment, management position, independent contractor (including contracted research), consulting, speaking, and teaching, membership on advisory committees or review panels, board membership, and other activities from which remuneration is received, or expected. The AOA considers relationships of the person involved in the CME activity to include financial relationships of a spouse or partner.

Gap Analysis: (See practice gap analysis).

- **Grand Rounds Programs:** Grand rounds are an important teaching tool and ritual of medical education and inpatient care, consisting of presenting the medical problems and treatment of a particular patient to an audience consisting of doctors, residents, and medical students. Grand rounds help doctors and other healthcare professionals keep up to date in important evolving areas which may be outside of their core practice. Most departments at major teaching hospitals will have their own specialized, often weekly, Grand Rounds. Grand rounds tend to present the bigger picture, including experience with patients over many years, and the newest research and treatments in an area.
- **Internet Live Activity:** An online course available at a certain time on a certain date and is only available in real-time, just as if it were a course held in an auditorium (i.e., webcast).

Internet On-Demand Activity: A pre-recorded online course that can be viewed at any time.

- **Joint Sponsorship:** Sponsorship of a CME activity by one accredited and one non-accredited organization. The accredited sponsor must take responsibility for a CME activity when it is presented in cooperation with a non-accredited organization and must use the appropriate accreditation statement.
- **Marketing:** Marketing is the activity, set of institutions, and processes for creating, communicating, delivering, and exchanging offerings that have value for customers, clients, partners, and society at large.
- **Noncompliance:** The finding given when a CME Sponsor does not fulfill the AOA's requirements for the specific criterion in the Accreditation Requirements or policy.
- **Objectives:** Statements that clearly describe what the learner will know or be able to do after participating in the CME activity. The statements should result from the practice gap analysis data. Providers may also state the purpose of an individual activity in lieu of developing specific objectives.

Online CME: Continuing medical education obtained from various sources on the Internet.

- **Outcomes Measurement:** The tabulation, calculation or recording of activity or effort that can be expressed in a quantitative or qualitative manner (when attempting to measure shifts or progress toward desired levels of quality).
- **Osteopathic Principles and Practice (OPP):** The fundamental approach to patient health and wellness guided by the tenants of osteopathic medicine.
- **Osteopathic Recognition:** Osteopathic Recognition is a designation conferred by the ACGME's Osteopathic Recognition Committee upon ACGME accredited programs that demonstrate, through a formal application process, the commitment to teaching and assessing Osteopathic Principles and Practice (OPP) at the graduate medical education level. Programs with Osteopathic Recognition can be found at https://apps.acgme.org/ads/Public/Reports/Report/17
- **Practice Gap Analysis (Needs Assessment):** A practice gap analysis is an analysis of the type of CME that is needed by the intended audience for a CME activity, which has been proposed or conducted. The results of practice gap assessments are used in the design and planning of the content and delivery modality for CME activities. There are criteria that must be met when requesting AOA Category 1-A or Category 1-B credit.
- **Probation:** Accreditation status given to accredited sponsors that have serious problems meeting AOA requirements. Probation may also be given to providers whose document surveys are rejected. The accredited sponsor is allotted 10 working days to correct the noncompliance issues in order to achieve accreditation status before submitted to the AOA Bureau of Osteopathic Education. While on probation, a sponsor/provider may not sponsor/jointly sponsor new activities.
- Program Sponsor: A program sponsor is an organization that is recognized by non-AOA accreditors and/or offers CME programs recognized by non-AOA organizations. An example of one such accrediting agency is the Accreditation Bureau for Continuing Medical Education (ACCME) that accredits CME sponsors but does not approve individual activities. The American Academy of Family Physicians (AAFP) approves individual activities but does not accredit sponsors.
- **Provider:** A non-AOA accredited organization that provides CME activities under the discretion and approval of an AOA Accredited Category 1 CME Sponsor.
- Written Agreement: Companies and providers who wish to ensure that their activities will not be subject to regulation should design and carry out their activities based on written agreement between the company and the provider documenting that the provider will be solely responsible for designing and conducting the activity, and that the activity will be educational and non-promotional in nature.

The written agreement shall provide for appropriate disclosure. If the company abides by such an agreement and does not otherwise circumvent the purpose of the agreement, the FDA does not intend to regulate the activity under the labeling and advertising provisions of the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act.